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From the time of Aristotle's Organon 
through most of the present century, the 
study of logic has meant the study of for
mal logic. Only recently, mainly within the 
last two or three decades of this century, 
has this been questioned and challenged by 
the rapidly growing and influential develop
ment of informal logic. Blair and Johnson 
have identified two major streams which 
have fed' 'the informal logic movement" . 1 

These were the discontent of instructors in 
introductory logic courses with formal logic 
as an efficacious tool for teaching reason
ing and argumentation and the theoretical 
insight that formal deductive logic is not 
commensurate with argumentation in 
natural language. The meeting of these 
two streams has proved fruitful: At least 
two new journals, Informal Logic and 
Argumentation, devoted to the study of in
formal logic, conferences devoted to it, and 
a large and rapidly growing body of jour
nal articles, monographs and textbooks. 2 

The impression I have received over the past 
decade or so, the time during which I have 
been following this movement somewhat 
and using its insights and developments in 
my own classrooms, has been that informal 
logic has been received as a breath of fresh 
air by teachers and students alike, a way 
of teaching reasoning and argumentation 
skills that is fresh, exciting and useful. But 
my own early, and may I say uncritical, en
thusiasm for informal logic has abated over 
the past several years. What first appeared 
to be a large, iflargely unexplored, box of 
tools for human reasoning now seems a 
somewhat more limited set of instruments. 
In this paper I would like to discuss the clues 
that have led me to believe the toolbox is 

less than fully equipped and to make some 
suggestions as to where informal logic 
might look to enlarge its stock of 
implements. 

There have been three broad types of 
things which have led to my current discon
tent with the theory and practice of infor
mal logic. First of all was the nagging but 
inchoate sense that the sorts of things I was 
thinking about and the ways in which I 
thought about them, as an individual, a stu
dent and then as a researcher, were, 
somehow, wrong. For instance, I have long 
had an interest in ethics but found that there 
was little if anything in classical statements 
of theory that bore a relationship to what 
I did as a moral thinker. Art and literature, 
I discovered as a student, could illuminate 
my practice but philosophy and logic largely 
did not. This sense of being on the wrong 
track dogged most of my academic career. 
I dealt with it by learning as quickly and 
thoroughly as possible the appropriate ways 
of proceeding in academe-the alternative 
was failure and personal embarrassment. 
But the price I paid for this success was the 
sense that while I was clever to get as good 
as I did at what was expected of me, on 
some deep level I was inadequate, that what 
I was doing did not come 'naturally' to me. 
The price of success was a continual battle 
against myself and my deepest inclinations. 

In addition to my personal experience 
as a thinker was my experience as a teacher. 
During my career I have taught a 'critical 
skills' course for several years and have also 
been involved in a fairly wide range of en
try level university courses in the humanities 
and social sciences which have stressed the 
development of reasoning and writing skills. 
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Among these have been several courses and 
subgroups within courses comprised entire
ly of English as a Second Language (ESL) 
students. While I have not carried out 
systematic research, I have developed the 
same strong impressions which I find are 
shared by many teaching at this level: Our 
students lack what we consider to be 
elementary skills in reading, writing and 
thinking. They cannot interpret their 
assignments. They fail to understand the 
main points or discern the supporting 
arguments in the material they read. And 
so forth. While there is a general recogni
tion that ESL students employ different 
rhetorical styles from Canadian-born 
English-speaking students, this is largely 
seen as something to be corrected. My 
response to all this has been fairly typical: 
I gripe a lot with my colleagues and try to 
develop strategies to correct my students' 
faulty practices, e.g., develop exercises to 
teach them how to analyze a text or send 
them off to the Essay Tutoring Centre to 
learn how to develop and use a thesis state
ment. In sum, I have seen my students as 
people with problems which I ought to try 
to remedy. 

Lastly, my research interests in 
epistemology and women's studies have 
gradually led me to think that my style of 
rationality, and in many instances that of 
my students, is not wrong but rather simp
ly different from the dominant style. 
However, our differences have not been 
recognized as such, have not been accord
ed respect and certainly not been fostered 
in educational institutions, and more broadly 
in a culture, dominated by what I have come 
to see as a too narrow and often inap
propriate conception of rationality. 

In the rest of this paper I will survey 
some of the empirical and theoretical sup
port for the contention that this culture's 
conception of rationality, especially as it is 
reflected in our educational institutions and 
the materials and practices we as teachers 
use, is far too narrow. Particularly I will 
argue that it is time for the informal logic 

movement, because of the growing in
fluence it exerts through informal logic 
texts, introductory logic courses and critical 
skills courses, to recognize, theoretically 
ground and incorporate into its texts alter
native styles of rationality. My focus will 
be, in fact, on only one of what I believe 
is a range of alternative styles. I call this 
the feminine style, in contrast with the 
dominant or masculine style because, while 
it has been empirically linked with women 
in contemporary North America, it is 
theoretically grounded in the psychology of 
femininity as gender. I will not speak to the 
question of the styles of rationality which 
a study of such variables as race, class or 
ethnicity might uncover. 3 

Reasoning has been seen as a masculine 
activity at least since the time of Aristotle. 
As Genevieve Lloyd has shown through her 
incisive historical examination of western 
philosophy, "Rationality has been conceiv
ed as transcendence of the feminine" 4 and 
the feminine in turn has been defined in op
position to and exclusion of the masculine. 
The feminine is 'the other' to the masculine 
'self' and has been seen as primitive and 
underdeveloped. Thus she argues that 
Augustine's conceit that mind has no sex 
must be abandoned. This culture's concep
tions of mind and rationality are over
whelmingly male. 

A strong contingent within the feminist 
movement, at least from W ollstonecraft and 
Mill onward, has argued that the difference 
between male and female performance in 
reasoning lay not in inherent capacity but 
in socialization. Give women the proper 
education, they believed, and they would 
prove themselves fully the intellectual 
equals of men. Since their time many 
women have proved that they could use the 
masculine mode of reasoning as successfully 
as men. But it was the work of Carol 
Gilligan5 which provided some of the 
earliest and most important empirical 
evidence for the nature of the difference bet
ween men's and women's reasoning as well 
as a theoretical account of that difference 



in the psychology of gender. 
Stimulated by Kohlberg' s research into 

moral development but skeptical of his 
generalization of his findings to all of 
humanity since his initial research was con
ducted on male subjects only, Gilligan 
focused in her work on the moral reason
ing of girls and women. Her research has 
uncovered two distinct modes of thinking 
about moral dilemmas which she calls the 
ethic of care and the ethic of justice. 
Although they are not sex-linked, the ethic 
of care is empirically associated with 
women and the ethic of justice with men. 6 

Each utilizes a different fundamental 
assumption: "While an ethic of justice pro
ceeds from the premise of equality-that 
everyone should be treated the same-and 
ethic of care rests on the premise of 
nonviolence-that no one should be hurt" . 7 

But the most striking differences between 
the two emerge when we examine the style 
of reasoning each employs. The ethic of 
justice is consonant with the style reported 
by Kohlberg, 8 the dominant masculine style, 
in that it proceeds deductively and at its 
highest stage of development embraces a 
universal moral principle such as Kant's 
categorical imperative or the Golden Rule. 
It values 'objectivity' and thus will not be 
influenced by the agent's relationships, con
cerns for specific others or the particulars 
of the case. It aims for universal justice. In 
contrast to the formality and abstraction 
characteristic of the ethic of justice, the ethic 
of care employs a style which is 'contex
tual and narrative'. Relationships, respon
sibilities and the concrete particulars of the 
case are definitive of the moral dilemma for 
this ethic; they can not be filtered out. It 
seeks solutions which ensure that none are 
hurt, which "alleviate the 'real and 
recognizable trouble' of this world" ,9 rather 
than ones which are universalizable. 

In Gilligan's analysis, "the logic 
underlying an ethic of care is a 
psychological logic of relationships, which 
contrasts with the formal logic of fairness 
that informs the justice approach. "\0 These 
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logics in turn are formed by the differen
tial experience of gender formation 
undergone by male and female children in 
this culture. Female children, because they 
are raised by women who see them as like 
themselves, are encouraged to develop a 
self-identity centering on attachment and 
relationship while male children are 
perceived by their mothers as different from 
themselves and are encouraged to separate 
and develop a sense of self as isolated and 
autonomous. In Nancy Chodorow's words, 
"Girls emerge from this period with a basis 
for 'empathy' built into their primary defini
tion of self in a way that boys do not." II 

Thus gender theory provides a causal ac
count of two contrasting conceptions of ra
tionality which are instantiated in the ethical 
styles Gilligan delineates in her work. The 
two rationalities can be seen as distinct with 
regard to both 'content', what is thought 
about, and 'form', how it is thought about. 

Similar findings of genderized thought 
patterns linked to sex have been reported 
by others including Lyons who has further 
tested and substantiated Gilligan's find
ings. 12 Pigott, who views what I call the 
feminine mode as an impediment to be over
come, reports that not only do entry level 
university students exhibit this difference 
but that at a recent meeting which she at
tended, discussion of topics of concern to 
women, whether led by academic or non
academic women, "soon bogged down in 
'confessions' from the women in the au
dience of one personal experience after 
another" .13 Based on a sample of one thou
sand writing placement tests, half taken by 
men and half taken by women, she finds 
a significant difference in topics chosen and 
in "male-female thinking patterns" .14 

When given the same choices of topics, 
"The majority of men preferred to write 
about the politics of the school system; the 
majority of women preferred to write about 
themselves and their parents. "15 Men avoid 
the personal; women prefer it. Male thought 
patterns were analyzed as deductive, female 
as inductive, although I would argue that 
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this analysis is a function of Pigott's a priori 
acceptance of those categories of logic and 
that the examples she reproduces of 
women's papers could well be read as ex
hibiting Gilligan's 'narrative' mode rather 
than falling into the traditional category of 
induction. Her logical commitments can be 
deduced from her overall assessment of 
women students, that they "limit, even 
thwart, their intellectual development by 
employing exclusively intuitive analysis. 
They rely solely on personal experience in 
their thinking, in their focusing on topics, 
and, most notably, in their writing, scrib
bling a world of particulars within which 
the incident is isolated, individual, non
generalizable, and stunted because it does 
not relate to universal concepts which could 
give it meaning." 16 

Although he uses the terms 'female 
mode' and 'male mode'l? where I have us
ed 'feminine mode' and 'masculine mode' 
to denote the influence of gender, Thomas 
Farrell more carefully analyzes and dif
ferently categorizes the style of thinking 
which Pigott has stigmatized as so dysfunc
tional. Farrell holds that the 'female mode', 
which he calls the mode of indirection, is 
distinct from inductive reasoning, 

although in a sense it certainly proceeds 
inductively. The conventional textbook 
distinction between inductive and deductive 
organization, it seems to me, is simply a 
distinction between two forms of the male 
mode which proceed by differentiation and 
antithesis. Both present the product of 
thought in a carefully controlled way, 
although the ordering or arrangement of 
ideas is different. The "indirection" of the 
female mode, on the other hand, tries to 
simulate how one might actually reason to 
a conclusion, and differentiation and an
tithesis are not especially accentuated. 
Deductive and inductive organization denote 
arrangements of discourse that appear to be 
planned in advance, whereas the' 'indirec
tion" of the female mode seems to proceed 
without a readily recognizable plan. The 
thinking represented in the female mode 
seems eidetic, methectic, open-ended, and 
generative, whereas the thinking in the male 

mode appears framed, contained, more 
preselected, and packaged. The ideas seem 
less processed and controlled in the female 
mode than in the male mode and hence come 
closer to recreating the process of thinking 
as it normally occurs in real life .... The 
female mode seems at times to obfuscate the 
boundary between the self of the author and 
the subject of the discourse, as well as be
tween the self and the audience, whereas the 
male mode tends to accentuate such boun
daries. The emphasis on explicitness (even 
when understatement is used for ironic ef
fect) in the male mode seems to support a 
need for closure, whereas the "indirection" 
and implicitness in the female mode seem 
to offer an openness that could be useful in 
reconciling differences. 18 

Farrell also notes that the male mode 
tends to employ the structural device of 
beginning with a thesis and ending with a 
conclusion, thus allowing for more 
"playfulness" in the development or body 
of the work because the listener or reader 
is clear about where the discourse is headed. 

His last two sentences in the above 
quotation indicate that these two styles meet 
the psychological demands of the gender of 
their practitioners which I have sketched 
above. Farrell cites a number of studies, in
cluding some work of his own, which show 
that the indirect mode is to be found in the 
writing of historical and contemporary. 
women and which go some way to relating 
the modes employed by men and women 
to the type of education they had received. 19 

Farrell illuminates the nature of the 
hegemony of the 'male mode' in western 
culture when he notes that Peter Ramus, 
author of influential medieval textbooks on 
reasoning, censures those who deviate from 
what he regards as the "'one and only 
method', that is, reasoning from general 
principles baldly stated to particulars", 20 

i.e., the 'male mode'. Clearly Ramus is 
teaching a narrow version of what 
Moulton21 has called The Adversary 
Method to the disparagement and exclusion 
of the feminine mode of reasoning. While 
Moulton offers many criticisms of the 
underlying assumptions of The Adversary 



Method and its claims to historical prece
dent, a major drawback which she points 
to which is relevant to my concerns is that 
it "accepts only the kind of reasoning whose 
goal is to convince an opponent, and ignores 
reasoning that might be used in other cir
cumstances: To figure something out for 
oneself, to discuss something with like
minded thinkers, to convince the indifferent 
or the uncommitted.' '22 Thus its use to the 
exclusion of other modes fosters not only 
bad but potentially divisive reasoning. (The 
adversarial mind-set of informal logic texts 
today is reflected even in the titles of some 
of them, e.g., How to Win an Argument, 
Logical Self-Defense.) In contrast Farrell 
finds that the 'female mode' avoids an
tagonism, stresses solidarity with its au
dience and is "generally supportive, con
ciliatory, and potentially integrative". 23 

It is not my intention in this paper to ful
ly defend the feminine mode but rather to 
make a contribution to describing and 
understanding it to the end that it be 
recognized and taught as a part of what 
humans do when they reason. I fully 
subscribe to Wittgenstein's dictum that, if 
we do not want our conception of logic to 
be based on superstition and illusion, then 
we must "look and see", and accept, what 
people actually do when they think. 24 I will, 
however, offer a comment on one point and 
that is the oft expressed fear that modes of 
thinking which incorporate the affective and 
relational aspects of the thinker's life, ones 
that give the subjective dimension an equal 
place beside, or even primacy over, the ob
jective are bound to be both unreliable and 
selfserving. As Lloyd and Moulton, among 
many others, have argued, the masculine 
mode has been developed with the explicit 
intent of excluding the emotional and sub
jective. It will take much argumentation 
about many interrelated issues to overcome 
this view and for now I will offer only as 
an illustrative counter example the method
ology of the widely acclaimed geneticist and 
Nobel Laureate, Barbara McClintock. 

McClintock is described by Evelyn Fox 
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Keller as a methodological rebel. Eschew
ing the 'objective' method of normal 
science, McClintock employed an 
epistemological stance and rational style 
which are closely akin to that of the 
feminine mode of reasoning I have been 
discussing. She argued that modern research 
methods are vitiated by a tendency to im
pose preconceived answers (the hypothesis 
or thesis) and to ignore or force fit infor
mation which did not cohere with one's 
preconceptions. Feeding this are assump
tions about the world (that its organization 
can best be understood by dichotomizing 
divisions, e.g. subject-object, mind-matter, 
feeling-reason) and the goal of science (to 
produce unifying laws) which McClintock 
also rejected. For McClintock the goal of 
science was to make the differences she saw 
understandable and this necessitated a kind 
of respect, even love for and union with her 
material that ordinary science does not 
recognize, in fact forbids. 

In comparing the 'epistemology of divi
sion' of ordinary science with McClintock's 
'epistemology of difference', Keller has 
said, "Division severs connection and im
poses distance; the recognition of difference 
provides a starting point for relatedness. It 
serves both as a clue to new modes of con
nectedness in nature, and as an invitation 
to engagement with nature. "25 A 
methodology of relatedness and connection, 
of feeling and intuition, enabled McClin
tock to ask question of nature, to think about 
it and make discoveries which were all out
side the range of ordinary science. But, 
Keller argues, McClintock's method of em
pathy with her material, her 'feel for the 
organism', was not solipsistic: It led to the 
production of knowledge which is reliable, 
that can be shared with and reproduced by 
the scientific community. 26 

This last claim is supported by McClin
tock's argument that she was not doing 
'feminist' science but claiming science as 
a fully human endeavour. She believed that 
she was employing human capabilities and 
she trusted that, contrary to the position 
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taken by centuries of western thinking, the 
'subjective' was not unruly and erratic but 
a reliable and trustworthy source of 
knowledge. This meant that in her work, 
while she had been socialized to, and to 
some degree employed the methodology of, 
ordinary science, she was able to mitigate 
that distorted practice with the techniques 
of her distinctive empathic approach to the 
world. She believed that as a person and 
as a scientist she must struggle to transcend 
gender and Keller reads her work as 
evidence of her success. In this she is both 
compatible with the theoretical possibilities 
of Chodorow's theory of gender which I 
brought to bear in my discussion above, and 
in line with a body of evidence which finds 
that both men and women can and do 
employ both styles of rationality. 

Fundamental to Chodorow's theory is 
the idea that gender results from the 
polarization and asymmetrical development 
of a shared human potential. The 
psychological process of gender acquisition 
produces girls who have, as we have seen, 
"a basis for 'empathy' built into their 
primary definition of self in a way that boys 
do not"27 and boys with a psychic struc
ture centered on what Chodorow calls a 
"pseudo-independence. "28 These are the 
sorts of differences which ground the dif
ferent styles of rationality uncovered by 
Gilligan's work. But, to repeat, these dif
ference are not inherent but acquired. 
Chodorow locates their social roots in the 
sexed divisions of labour within and among 
the family, home and workplace in contem
porary capitalist society. The clear implica
tion of this is that the transcendence of 
gender and all that hangs on it, on more than 
an haphazard and infrequent basis, requires 
changes in those spheres. But this topic is 
beyond the scope of my paper. 

Besides Keller's discussion of Barbara 
McClintock's work, Farrell provides other 
examples of women who successfully use 
both rational styles. For instance his 
analysis of Virginia Woolf's A Room of 
One's Own shows Woolf quite conscious-

ly using both styles and manipulating them 
to create a work which combines exposi
tion, fiction and argumentation in a unique 
and satisfying way. 29 But the incorporation 
of the feminine mode is not unique to highly 
successful and visible women like McClin
tock and Woolf as is shown by the in-depth 
study conducted by Mary Belenky and her 
colleagues30 of the epistemic styles and 
development of 135 women drawn from a 
variety of backgrounds ranging from elite 
colleges to social agencies. They discovered 
five distinct epistemic positions which were 
expressed in the different 'voices' of the 
women they studied: (1) silence-is the lack 
of a voice of women who have been abus
ed and abandoned and consequently see ex
ternal authorities as all powerful; (2) receiv
ed knowledge and (3) procedural 
knowledge-are the voices of women who 
try to 'fit in' and accept society's definitions 
of reason and objectivity; (4) subjective 
knowledge-is the voice of women who are 
on a 'quest for self' and in this process re
ject public definitions of truth and authori
ty for ones which are private and subjec
tively known; and (5) constructed 
knowledge-is the most mature voice of 
women and results from 

an effort to reclaim the self by attempting 
to integrate knowledge that they felt in
tuitively was personally important with 
knowledge they had learned from others. 
They told of weaving together the strands 
of rational and emotive thought and of in
tegrating objective and subjective knowing. 
Rather than extricating the self in the ac
quisition of knowledge, these women used 
themselves in rising to a new way of think
ing. 31 

An important feature of the thinking of 
women at this position was that they 'aban
doned either/or thinking', the epistemic 
stance of division, for that of difference. 32 
Further, Like McClintock, they question
ed and recast their paradigms and 
methodologies alike. Belenky et al. report 
that for their subjects, "Question posing and 
problem posing become prominent methods 



of inquiry ... [they] tend not to rely as readily 
or as exclusively on hypothetico-deductive 
inquiry, which posits an answer (the 
hypothesis) prior to the data collection, as 
they do on examining basic assumptions and 
the conditions in which a problem is 
cast.' '33 Thus these women were able to 
utilize and integrate the techniques of both 
rational modes to become "passionate 
knowers", ones for whom "connected 
knowing is not simply an 'objective' pro
cedure but a way of weaving their passions 
and intellectual life into some recognizable 
whole" . 34 Clearly, for these women ra
tionality is not partitioned off from the rest 
of their selves and lives but integrates and 
serves these. 

Finally, Carol Gilligan has found that 
mature men as well as mature women can 
and do 'weave together' both modes. 
Although they might have been initially 
committed to one ethic or the other, Gilligan 
found that crises in personal relationships 
or professional life can lead both sexes to 
critically examine and expand their decision 
making procedures toward a "conver
gence"35 of the two. 

Though both sexes move away from ab
solutes in this time, the absolutes 
themselves differ for each. In women's 
development, the absolute of care, defin
ed initially as not hurting others, 
becomes complicated through a recogni
tion of the need for personal integrity. 
This recognition gives rise to the claim 
for equality embodied in the concept of 
rights, which changes the understanding 
of relationships and transforms the 
definition of care. For men, the absolutes 
of truth and fairness, defined by the con
cepts of equality and reciprocity, are call
ed into question by experiences that 
demonstrate the existence of differences 
between other and self. Then the 
awareness of multiple truths leads to a 
relativizing of equality in the direction 
of equity and gives rise to an ethic of 
generosity and care. For both sexes the 
existence of two contexts for moral deci
sion makes judgment by definition context
ually relative and leads to a new under
standing of responsibility and choice. 36 
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Gilligan does not find that harmonizing 
these two voices, these two deeply different 
styles of rationality, is an easy task for her 
subjects. One, in grappling with a dilem
ma in her professional life which challeng
ed the adequacy of her ethic of care by 
itself, found it necessary to adopt a princi
ple of rights which left her with' 'two prin
ciples of judgment whose integration she 
cannot yet clearly envision" Y Never
theless, Gilligan believes that the dialogue 
between the two voices can lead to a fuller 
understanding and transformation of many 
of the areas of human life and relationship 
which are so problematic for us today. 

Since its inception as a science, logic has 
conceived of itself as the study of the eter
nal and universal laws of thought. While 
they believed that its study might serve as 
a corrective to faulty practices, thus giving 
logic a practical role in education, logicians 
have not seen themselves as recommending 
one set of procedures from among a col
lection of valid alternatives but rather as 
describing the a priori 'one right way to 
think'. Informal logic's recent arrival on the 
scene has challenged the received beliefthat 
formal logic adequately describes how peo
ple proceed when they reason in ordinary 
language. As Blair and Johnson point out, 
the subject matter of informal logic is 
"communicative practice" and some of its 
major theoreticians hold that, "arguments 
as products of communication in such 
natural language practices as rational per
suasion or rational inquiry are simply not 
chains of deductive inferences. " 38 I believe 
that in this the informal logic movement has 
made a genuine and liberating advance but, 
as the large and growing body of studies 
of the feminine mode of rationality show, 
it is time for informal logic to take the next 
step, to expand its understanding of what 
rationality and argumentation are when they 
are understood as human, not masculine, 
practice. To dismiss the feminine mode of 
rationality with the stock charge of 'mere 
psychologism' would be at best question 
begging, at worst prejudice. 
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I have drawn on research from a varie
ty of different sources to show first that the 
feminine mode or style of rationality is, in 
fact, practiced and can be found quite readi
ly in environments as different as elite col
leges and social agencies, in fields as 
disparate as genetic research and moral 
practice. While researchers have not used 
a standardized vocabulary to describe and 
analyze the feminine mode, to compare it 
with the masculine or to study the integra
tion of the two, the similarities in their ac
counts cannot be missed: the very epistemic 
foundations of the feminine and masculine 
modes of rationality are different. Within 
broad areas of thought and inquiry they 
begin with different assumptions and strive 
for different goals. In contrast to the 
masculine mode, the feminine mode does 
not fit comfortably into the standard 
categories of induction or deduction. 
Gilligan has called its form 'narrative', 
utilizing the 'psychological logic of relation
ships', and Farrell, 'indirect'. Chodorow 
and Keller have used the term 'empathic' 
to mark the blurring of boundaries between 
thinker and subject of inquiry and Belenky 
notes the integration of subject and object 
in her practioners of constructive 
knowledge. Relationship with and concern 
and respect for the other are central to this 
method. The affective and relational are in
tegral and can not be suspended, as is at
tempted in the demand for objectivity of the 
masculine mode. While the masculine mode 
proceeds by differentiation and antithesis 
with the goal of one of a pair of opposites 
emerging as dominant, the feminine mode 
preserves differences. The masculine mode 
has been described as controlled, packag
ed and having closed boundaries while the 
feminine is open-ended and more closely 
simulates actual thought processes. Writing 
in the masculine mode more frequently 
begins with a thesis and ends with a con
clusion than writing in the feminine and Far
rell maintains that the feminine mode places 
more trust in its audience to draw conclu
sions. Perhaps we might rephrase this by 

saying that the feminine mode requires a 
more active involvement on the part of its 
audience. Finally, the masculine mode has 
been characterized as adversarial and poten
tially divisive while the feminine is con
ciliatory, integrative and stresses solidarity. 

Clearly, these descriptions are 
preliminary to the fuller study and descrip
tion of the feminine mode, and its integra
tion with the masculine, as processes of 'ra
tional persuasion and inquiry'. For infor
mal logic this will mean, among other 
things, a study of the role and use of the 
'subjective' in the feminine mode, the study 
and description of typical patterns of inquiry 
and persuasion and the identification and 
study of 'fallacies' typical of this mode. And 
similiar concerns must be brought to bear 
in a study of the integrated use of the two 
modes. 

Two consequences of the thesis that both 
the feminine and the masculine modes are 
rooted in gender need to be stressed. First, 
it follows that since gender is an acquisi
tion and not sex determined, both modes 
of rationality are potentially open to both 
sexes. Second, both theoretical and em
pirical research support the hypothesis that 
early influences on an individual's develop
ment as well as whether or not she or he 
receive support and direction in later years 
influence the individual's access to the 
various modes of rationality. On the 
theoretical level Chodorow' s work, 
especially in showing gender acquisition as 
the polarization of human potential, ground 
this claim. On an empirical level Gilligan 
has found that despair and moral nihilism, 
rather than development toward maturity 
and the convergence of the moral voices, 
characterized those women who have felt 
themselves abandoned and unsupported in 
their decision making during a time of 
crisis. 39 And in far greater detail the work 
of Belenky and her colleagues show how 
the environment and life experiences of their 
subjects have helped or hindered their 
development through the different forms of 
knowledge. 40 All too frequently these 



-

women's experiences in educational institu
tions have not fostered but suppressed con
structed knowing. They have paralleled the 
experience of the philosopher Sara Ruddick 
who has written, 

Harvard's training, and the identity it allow
ed, had become intimately, unconsciously 
connected with lessons of respectability I 
had learned as a child .... Even now, I can 
surprise myself, wondering whether a ques
tion is "really" philosophical, whether I 
should ask questions I haven't been trained 
to answer. 41 

The lesson in this for those involved in 
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informal logic, be they developing theory, 
writing texts or teaching, is that for the full 
range of human thinking to develop we must 
collectively recognize the validity of modes 
of thinking other than the dominant 
masculine strain and actively foster their 
development. Among other things this calls 
for the understanding of thinkers as other 
than disembodied minds. They are rather 
persons with useful affective and empathic 
tools to bring to intellectual life. It is to 
these tools and their uses and limits 
which informal logic must now turn its 
attention. 
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